
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F903045

KAREN BOWEN CLAIMANT

LOONEY ENTERPRISES, INC.                         NO. 1 RESPONDENT

GUARANTEE INS. CO.                               NO. 1 RESPONDENT
CARRIER

DEATH & PERMANENT TOTAL DISABILITY TRUST FUND    NO. 2 RESPONDENT

OPINION FILED SEPTEMBER 24, 2012

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by CONRAD ODOM, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by JOHN DAVIS, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by JOHN DAVIS, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 26, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 25, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

January 25, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low back

on March 25, 2009.

4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$113 for temporary total disability and $113 for permanent partial

disability.

5. The parties have agreed upon a 10 percent anatomical

impairment.

6. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on

December 8, 2011.

7. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Permanent total disability or wage loss.

2. Claimant’s entitlement to pain management.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“(a) That the claimant has a compensable
injury to her lower back which was contested.
A hearing was held on compensability and an
Opinion in favor of the claimant was issued on
June 14, 2010.

(b) That the claimant has repeatedly
requested to be reimbursed for her out of
pocket expenses. Some have been reimbursed but
the vast majority have not.

(c) That the claimant repeatedly gets denied
at the pharmacy indicating that the claim has
been denied.

(d) The claimant is due lots of past due
mileage.
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(e) The claimant's authorized treating
physician recommending a pain specialist back
in August of 2011 and it has yet to be
approved.

(f) The claimant last week received a letter
dated November 21, 2011 indicating that her
file from the case manager was being closed
because she was "Discharged from medical
care."

(g) That the claimant has not been discharged
from medical care and in fact their remains to
be treatment as outlined by her authorized
treating physician that has continued to be
denied.

(h) That the claimant is entitled to
penalties and interest on all benefits that
were previously awarded but yet unpaid.

(i) The claimant is entitled to a
controverted attorney's fee on all amounts
awarded.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“a. The benefits awarded on June 14, 2010 have
been paid to Claimant.
b. Reasonable and necessary medical treatment
has been provided to Claimant.”

Respondent No. 2's contentions are:

“If the claimant is found to be permanently
and totally disabled, the Trust Fund stands
ready to commence weekly benefits in
compliance with A.C.A. §11-9-502.  Therefore
the Trust Fund has not controverted the
claimant’s entitlement to benefits.

The Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust
Fund will state its remaining contentions upon
completion of discovery.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-five-year-old female

who sustained a compensable injury to her lumbar spine on March 25,

2009, while employed by the respondent.  As a result of her

compensable injury, the claimant underwent surgical intervention at
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Physician’s Specialty Hospital in Fayetteville, Arkansas, on March

2, 2011.  Dr. James Blankenship performed an anterior lumbar

interbody arthrodesis and infusion with interbody implants and

lateral at L3-4 and L4-5 along with an iliac crest bone marrow

aspiration.

On March 7, 2011, the claimant began physical therapy at

Trinity Rehabilitation, Inc. in Fayetteville, Arkansas.  The

claimant began physical therapy with the frequency of three times

per week for a four-week period.

On April 11, 2011, the claimant was seen by Rhonda Findley,

APN, at the Neurosurgery Spine Center.  Ms. Findley is Dr.

Blankenship’s APN.  The clinic note from that visit reveals a chief

complaint of “low back pain and bilateral leg pain.”  At that time,

the claimant rated her pain as 60 percent towards the worst pain

imaginably.  In the assessment/plan portion of the clinic note from

that visit Ms. Findley states, “Ms. Bowen’s x-rays were reviewed

that show no complication of the orthopedic implant.  She is very

guarded with her pain.”  The claimant’s Oxycoten was increased for

a period of time and she was referred to Dr. Cannon for SI joint

injections.  The claimant was allowed to stop wearing her lumbar

support brace; however, a prescription for continued physical

therapy was issued at that time.

Medical records indicate that the claimant did continue with

physical therapy at Trinity Rehabilitation in April and May 2011.
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On May 25, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. David Cannon and

underwent bilateral sacral joint injections as was recommended by

Ms. Findley, Dr. Blankenship’s APN.

On June 9, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship.

The clinic note from that visit reveals a chief complaint of “lower

back and interior thigh pain bilaterally.”  Following is the

impression and recommendation sections from that clinic note:

“IMPRESSION: Status post 2-level XLIF.  She
actually is doing even better than I expected
her to be doing at three months.  She was
hurting for two years before she could have
surgical intervention.  She is very pleased
with the surgical outcome but is still having
a significant amount of pain axially above her
surgery and in the bilateral SI joints, which
was improved and diagnosed with the injection.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I have recommended that we
get her back in to see Dr. David Cannon for
further consideration of possible injection
therapy at the higher level.  I have also
recommended that we get her back into a more
rigorous physical therapy course.  I have
instructed her to get back on her Naprosyn
that she was taking preoperatively.  We will
see her back in about eight weeks to see how
she is doing at that time.”

The claimant again returned to Trinity Rehabilitation in the

months of July and August 2011 for physical therapy.  The claimant

was also seen again on July 13, 2011, by Dr. David Cannon.  At that

time, Dr. Cannon performed right and left side L5-S1 facet

injections under fluoroscopy.

On August 25, 2011, the claimant was again see by Dr.

Blankenship.  At that time, Dr. Blankenship notes that the claimant

is just shy of six months post surgery and he recommended that the
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claimant undergo an MRI.  Following is a portion of that clinic

note:

“We have been attempting to get an MRI
authorized, but without any post operative
MRI, then it is impossible for me to delineate
where her treatment should go from here.  If
her MRI shows good indirect decompression and
no complications, then I would recommend that
we get a functional capacity evaluation to see
where the patient is with her abilities to
return to work.”

On September 14, 2011, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

lumbar spine with and without contrast.  The MRI was performed at

Mana Medical Associates and read by Dr. Steven Harms.  Following

are the impressions from the MRI report:

“IMPRESSIONS: 
1. Post operative changes at L3-4 and L4-5.
2. Mild generalized bulging annulus L2-3.
3. Disc desiccation L2-3.
4. Schmorl’s nodes L2-3.”

The claimant underwent a functional capacity evaluation at

Functional Testing Centers in Mountain Home, Arkansas, on November

10, 2011, at the request of Dr. Blankenship.  The functional

capacity evaluation report can be found at Claimant’s Exhibit No.

1, Pages 321 to 336.  Following is a portion of that report:

“FUNCTIONAL LIMITATIONS:
Although Ms. Bowen demonstrated numerous
functional limitations during her evaluation,
she also exhibited many inconsistencies which
invalidated her entire evaluation.  Therefore,
Ms. Bowen’s current functional status remains
unknown at this time due to her failure to
produce significant objective data to
substantiate her reported and/or demonstrated
limitations.  During her evaluation, Ms. Bowen
did exhibit the ability to perform an
occasional lift/carry of up to 10 lbs.

CONCLUSIONS:
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Ms. Karen Bowen completed functional testing
on this date with unreliable results.

Overall, Ms. Bowen demonstrated the ability to
perform work in at least the SEDENTARY
classification of work as defined by the US
Dept. of Labor’s guidelines over the course of
a normal workday with limitations as noted
above.”

On December 8, 2011, Dr. Blankenship authored a clinic note

regarding the claimant.  Following is a portion of that note:

“...I have reviewed her functional capacity
evaluation in its entirety.  Ms. Bowen gave
extremely unreliable effort with 28/48
consistency measures.    Ms. Bowen is now nine
months out from her arthrodesis.  Her most
recent radiographs, plain radiographs, showed
early arthrodesis with good restoration of
sagittal and coronal plane balance.

Based on her functional capacity evaluation
and based on her solid radiographs and the
report, albeit limited from the radiologist on
her MRI, I do think that the patient is a MMI
form the standpoint of her treatment.  The
patient understands proper lifting techniques
and understands her long-term exercise
program. Given the significant inconsistencies
on her functional capacity evaluation, I do
feel that the patient suffers from
inappropriate illness behavior.  I do not feel
that this is volitional on her part having
worked with Ms. Bowen for quite some time.
Unfortunately with the inappropriate illness
behavior, I do not feel that any further
treatment is likely to bear fruit.  I would
state that the patient is at MMI from the
standpoint of her surgical treatment.  She
does qualify for an impairment raring based on
Table 75 Subheading 4C single level spine
fusion without residual objective findings.
She would qualify for a 9 percent for the
primary level and an additional 1 percent for
the secondary level to give her a 10 percent
impairment to the body as a whole.

Concerning work, the patient can work, but she
cannot return to her preinjury job.  Her job
would have to consist of a sedentary work with
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the ability to get up and stretch
intermittently.  I would place a permanent
weightlifting restriction on her of 25
pounds.”

On January 10, 2012, the claimant’s attorney authored a letter

from Dr. Blankenship.  In that letter, he asked Dr. Blankenship to

answer three questions regarding the claimant and her treatment.

That document is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Pages 339 and

340.  Following are the questions from the claimant’s attorney and

responses by Dr. Blankenship:

“1. Is your statement in your letter of
December 8, 2011 “I do not feel that any
further treatment is likely to bear fruit”
related to the claimant’s treatment from a
neurosurgery standpoint or from any medical
standpoint?”

Dr. Blankenship indicated that his statement was related “only to

a neurosurgery standpoint.”  In the comments section provided, Dr.

Blankenship wrote, “Patient needs chronic pain management.”

“2. Is it your recommendation that Karen Bowen
needs the services of Brooks & Thurman pain
management specialists for her ongoing medical
needs?”

Dr. Blankenship indicated yes.

“3. Is it normal and customary for
neurosurgeon’s to review the original MRI
report in making their assessment for medical
opinion and permanent impairment purposes?”

Dr. Blankenship indicated yes.

On March 29, 2012, the claimant was again seen at the

Neurosurgery Spine Center by Rhonda Findley, APN.  Following is the

assessment/plan portion of the clinic note from that visit:

“I told Ms. Bowen that we need to get her back
on OxyContin, a long-acting narcotic, and
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continue taking oxycodone for breakthrough
pain.  The patient is continuing to take
Lyrica 150 mg twice a day.  I told her I would
like for her to get back into physical therapy
and start out in the pool.  I told her it also
might be a good idea to go ahead and send her
over for possible injection with Dr. David
Cannon.  She tells me that workman’s comp is
not paying for any further treatment but she
does have a court date next week.  He will
keep me posted on that and we will see if we
can get her back in to see Dr. Cannon for a
possible injection.  I obtained a script from
Dr. Blankenship.  If she has any problems, she
is going to call me back and let us know.  I
will follow up with her after she completes
her therapy.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to determine whether she

is entitled to permanent and total disability benefits or

alternatively wage loss disability.  The claimant is forty-five-

years-old with an education level of eighth grade.  The claimant

has never received a GED; however, she is capable of reading,

writing, and performing basic mathematics.  The claimant has had

food safety training through the State of Arkansas and has had

management training through another employer.

The claimant’s work history primarily consists of being a

waitress which is the same job type she was performing for the

respondent when she suffered her compensable injury.  The claimant

has also worked in a laundry, as a counter attendant at a service

station, and worked in management at a fast food restaurant.

On December 8, 2011, Dr. Blankenship authored a clinic note

that determined the claimant to have an anatomical impairment

rating of 10 percent to the body as a whole.  He also placed the

claimant on a permanent lifting restriction of no more than twenty-
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five pounds.  Although Dr. Blankenship’s assessment was made more

difficult due to the claimant’s unreliable results from her FCE.

Dr. Blankenship was deposed on June 18, 2012, which was prior to

the hearing in this matter.  Following is a portion of his

deposition on direct examination by the respondents’ attorney:

“Q. Okay.  So as far as her capacity to work,
hr true capacity to go out every day and
perform a job, is there any objective finding
that you have that would prevent her from
working?

A. “Prevent her form working” is an all-
encompassing statement.  Most certainly not.

Q. All right.  So let’s narrow it down to what
you think, based on what yo have been able to
observe as far as the tests and things go, as
her true capacity to work.

A. The first thing is that a female that’s had
a two-level spine fusion who has absolutely no
pain, is three months out from the surgery,
has solid early bone fusion and has no pain
whatsoever, I would limit their weight lifting
to 50 pounds.

Q. Okay.

A. I actually think probably most men and
women shouldn’t lift over 50 pounds anyway,
but just given from the standpoint that you’ve
had enough of an injury that you’ve had a back
fusion, you’ve had your back fusion, you
shouldn’t lift over 50 pounds.  So that’s a
good starting point.

Q. Okay.

A. Then you have to go off of that based on
what the patient is able to do, and that’s
when a reliable functional capacity evaluation
is very helpful.  Unfortunately, in this
situation, we don’t have that.  So it would
go, in Ms. Bowen’s situation, somewhere in
between, in my opinion, at least, the 10
pounds, which would be a sedentary-type work,
to 50 pounds, which would be a patient who is
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completely healed from a successful
arthrodesis.  Unfortunately, there’s no way to
know where she falls in between there.

Q. Okay.

A. At least based on the information I have to
date.”

The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is permanently and totally disabled.  In that,

from the evidence presented, I believe that the claimant is capable

of earning a meaningful wage.  However, I find that the claimant

has suffered wage loss disability, in that the claimant has lost

the ability to perform physical tasks that she was able to perform

prior to her compensable injury and related surgery, such as

lifting heavy objects.  Given the factors including her age,

education, work history, and physical limitations due to her

compensable injury, the claimant’s potential job pool has been

reduced in size.  As many of the jobs the claimant would be

qualified to perform do require heavy lifting.  I find that the

claimant has suffered wage loss disability in an amount that would

be equal to a whole body impairment rating of 20 percent.  The

respondents, in this matter, also introduced video evidence that

was admitted in a DVD format.  Those videos were from May 2, 2012,

June 2, 2012, and June 3, 2012.  They were admitted as Respondents’

Exhibits No. 2 and 3.  I believe that video evidence is consistent

with the findings I have made in this matter.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to pain management treatment.  In Dr. Blankenship’s
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June 18, 2012, deposition he was asked about chronic pain

management as it related to the claimant as follows:

“Q. You would recommend chronic pain
management?

A. Well, I think certainly, regardless of the
amount of narcotic medication she’s on, if
it’s keeping her functional, I would recommend
she stay on it.  The utilization of narcotics
in patients is sometimes a necessary evil, and
in this situation I do think that, at least
the last time that we saw her, and my
experience with Ms. Bowen, her utilization of
narcotics was solely to stay functional so,
yes, I think it is needed.

Q. Who would be the one who would be following
the pain management?

A. Well, that would be me.

Q. Okay.

A. We will occasionally have patients referred
and see other physicians, but with the
patients that are local like Ms. Bowen,
typically, we will keep them in this clinic
and follow them.”

Dr. Blankenship’s deposition testimony is also consistent with

the answers he gave to questions posed by the claimant’s attorney

in a letter dated January 12, 2012.  At that time, Dr. Blankenship

wrote in the comments section to question number one that “Patient

needs chronic pain management.”

I find that the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment in the form of pain management which would include

treatment at the direction or recommendation of Dr. Blankenship.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of
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the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 25, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed January 25, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is permanently and totally disabled.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to wage loss disability in an amount that

would be equal to a 20 percent whole body impairment rating.

4.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to additional medical treatment in the form of

pain management at the direction or recommendation of Dr.

Blankenship.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

commiserate with the benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant wage loss disability in

an amount that would be equal to 20 percent to the body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay for pain management treatment related to
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the claimant’s compensable lumbar spine injury which is to be given

at the direction or recommendation of Dr. Blankenship.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


